[image: image1.emf]
Committee Meeting Report Form 
To be completed by chair after each conference. 
Name of person submitting this report: Paul L. Hover

Email of person submitting this report: phover@vt.edu
Report submission date: _2010__midwinter ____annual 

Name of committee: International Sister Libraries
Name of committee chair (indicate if acting chair): Co-chairs: Carol Kem & Paul Hover
Committee chair e-mail address: flkem@cox.net & phover@vt.edu 

Date of meeting(s): Jan. 16, 2010

Members present: 
Conaty, Barbara  


Hover, Paul (co-chair) 

Kem, Carol (co-chair)   

Ridlin, Peggy



Shaffer, Chris  



Miller, Rebecca 
 


Mendelsohn, Henry  

 

Ziering, Carolyn  

 

O’Connor, Meaghan  


Knyaz, Olga



Virtual members: N/A
Members absent:
Bowe, Peggy

Dimova, Paraskeva  


Liu, Shu-Hua 



Saule, Mara  


 

Taala, William D.

 
Visitors: 

Doellgast, Brigitte


Dole, Wanda




McCool, Donna


1. Summary of discussion and action; please indicate activities planned for the next 5 months: (Please note: if planning to raise an issue at the Executive Board Meeting at this conference please talk with the Chair prior to the meeting.) 

Please see minutes of the meeting, appended to this report after point no. 6.

2. Midwinter Meeting Only: Review current committee roster and list all continuing members and any members whose term will end this year and who wish to be reappointed for a second two-year term. Include yourself if applicable: 

We submitted requests at the conference, and the members list above reflects changes made by Sha Li.
3. List names and e-mails of potential new members. 

We have just inducted several new members, and will update applicants again at the 2010 Annual in Washington, DC. 

4. List any members who have indicated interest in serving on another IRRT committee or running for an IRRT office. Include yourself, if applicable. N/A

5. Who would you recommend to serve as chair next year? Indicate if you are interested in serving as chair again. 

Both Carol and I have been reappointed for another term.

6. Please write any other comments about the committee's membership here. 

Thank you for updating our membership roster to include more of the people assisting us in these initiatives. 
International Relations Round Table -- Sister Libraries Committee

ALA 2010 Midwinter Conference – Boston, MA
Minutes of the Committee Meeting

January 16, 2010

Attending:
NAME




EMAIL



INSTITUTION



Conaty, Barbara  

ConatyBX@state.gov 

US Dept. of State

Doellgast, Brigitte

doellgast@newyorkgoethe.org
Goethe Institute
Dole, Wanda


wvdole@ualr.edu

U of Arkansas

Hover, Paul (co-chair) 
 
phover@vt.edu 

Virginia Tech
Kem, Carol (co-chair)   

flkem@cox.net 


U of Florida

Knyaz, Olga


oknyaz@troy.edu 

Troy U, Dothan
McCool, Donna


mccool@verizon.net 

Mendelsohn, Henry  

MendelsohnHN@state.gov
US Dept. of State 

Miller, Rebecca 
 

r.miller@uky.edu 

U of Kentucky

O’Connor, Meaghan  

moconnor@irex.org

IREX 

Ridlin, Peggy


pridlen@fontbonne.edu 
Fontbonne U

Shaffer, Chris  


shafferc@troy.edu 

Troy U, Dothan

Ziering, Carolyn  

cziering@yahoo.com 

Unable to attend:

Dimova, Paraskeva  

pdimova@brooklyn.cuny.edu 
Brooklyn College

Liu, Shu-Hua 


 shuhualiu2000@yahoo.com 
Dr. ML King, Jr. Library

Saule, Mara  


mara.saule@uvm.edu 
Call to Order

Co-Chair Paul Hover called the meeting to order at 9 a.m. and circulated a sign-up sheet.  Attendees introduced themselves. Barbara Conaty volunteered to take minutes (for which many thanks!).

Attending members and visitors introduced themselves and the current agenda was distributed and approved. Minutes of the Sister Libraries meeting at the 2009 annual conference in Chicago had been distributed electronically before the meeting.

Chair Report / Update    

Membership Update:  Co-Chair Carol Kem noted that there have been glitches in the ALA administration and the co-chairs had not been supplied with key documents such as a member roster.  Joan Weeks is working on correcting this and updating the IRRT pages.  Some members of the Committee will need to fill out new appointment forms. There are to be 4-6 members and two co-chairs though this year there are eight members in one- and two-year terms.  Carol and Paul will continue to regularize the membership and assign definite duties so that members can seek support for conference attendance from their employers.  Interested people can also be referred to other IRRT committees that are not so over-subscribed. It was emphasized that regardless of official membership status all are welcome and needed to attend meetings and assist with the committee’s ongoing initiatives.

Committee Reports / Updates
Program committee: Chris Shaffer and Henry Mendelsohn noted that the Sister Library Committee and the Exchange Committee are jointly sponsoring the presentation for Annual 2010.  Chris read an abstract.  Speakers have been confirmed. An official from a library sponsored by Egypt’s President Mubarak is attending at his own cost and will be a speaker. Possible alternative speakers include Brigitte Doellgast from the Goethe Institute and Olga Knyaz from Troy University. The latter’s talk would be a “lessons learned” account of her efforts to establish a Sister Library.
Henry has consulted with experts at the U. S. Department of State concerning what would be involved in adding a virtual broadcast to the speaker panel, and learned that this service could be provided at no charge.  Carol noted she would consult Michael Dowling to see if costs would arise at the Washington DC Convention Center end. IRRT, she said, has no funds to pay for equipment or Internet connectivity at the convention center. Paul suggested that the panel focus on colorful and animated multimedia in order to actively engage the audience, who may or may not be proficient in English. Meaghan O’Connor noted that her experience with virtual broadcasting through the Adobe Connect software used by the Stat e Department was excellent, though a test session would be required.   Chris and Henry were planning to meet with Michael on Jan. 18 to discuss this topic.  

Progress, questions, future plans:  Paul reported on his successful connection via Skype with librarians in Bahia, Brazil about starting a new partnership application on the wiki.  

Joan Weeks had made Paul aware of a sister libraries initiative of the IFLA Section Libraries for Children and Young Adults, which Paul pursued with Viviana Quinones of the Bibliothèque nationale de France. Barbara Genco, also a member of that IFLA Section, was scheduled to meet Paul and Carol, but was unable to attend the conference due to illness in the family.  Paul will continue working on this possibility with Brigitte and other volunteers.  

Another idea worth looking into is Global Kids, which is a potential avenue for sharing through Sister Libraries.  This would take advantage of the fact that sharing games via Xbox or the Internet is widely popular.  

Wiki and Website: ShuHua Liu and Meaghan have been updating the site with a systematic survey of participants.  In the course of their work, they realized that we need to take a more active role once the libraries sign up to show the way to “What’s Next”. For example, there should be volunteer facilitators who can help collect more resources and help with memoranda of understanding.  Rebecca Miller agreed to work with ShuHua on this aspect of the work.  Meaghan noted that the wiki needs to be updated every two years and ShuHua is following up now.   There are 56 libraries on the list, mostly public and academic libraries.  The wiki also needs a page to show existing partnerships. There are current success stories but they have not been recorded, e.g., the Bulgarian Sister Library is not here.  Rebecca Miller will look into following up on the success stories and getting information updated for the wiki. 

New translation: Olga volunteered to translate the Sister Libraries brochure into Russian and Ukrainian.  It is presently available in English, Arabic and Spanish. 

American Corners: Barbara reported that there is interest in the DC Library Association to host a Sister Libraries workshop in 2010 and focus on diaspora communities in the region. Carol noted this concept of engaging diaspora may be a good idea for a poster or paper for presentation in 2011. 

Digital videoconference update: Henry noted that the DVC planned for 2009 with Egyptian libraries did not work out though there is still interest in a 2010 date.  He noted that three American public library systems   are interested in a exploring a Sister Library relationship with an Egyptian library.  He hopes to place these potential partners in the Sister Library wiki.  Chris reported that Gadsden Public Library in Alabama is a good prospect. 

Using the Sister Libraries Research: The demographic analysis that was done in 2008 can be updated after the completion of the 2010 census. Rebecca is interested in following up on this particular project.  Barbara will send her the raw data created by the Simmons College student who did the analysis.  [Carol noted after the meeting that the research data should be kept by the committee’s chair for ease of future access.]
New Business:  Carol noted that the regional councils of OCLC are natural partners for this committee and for IRRT.  Having attended the OCLC gathering of regional customers in Boston, she underscored that there are synergies that can be used to boost awareness of the opportunities inherent in Sister Library partnerships. Peggy Ridlin volunteered to attend this session at annual and to be the committee point person for any information.
Funding needed: Sister Libraries needs a subcommittee to raise funds, noted Barbara.  Carol responded that IRRT is itself raising endowment funds and so fundraising needs to be brought to the IRRT Board to avoid conflict and follow established procedures.  Small grants would be very helpful to offer to an American and international participating libraries to offset the staff time used to develop and maintain the partnership as well as for the incidental expenses for getting a relationship started.  

2011 ALA annual conference:  Peggy, Carol, and Rebecca are all interested in doing a poster or a paper for the next conference.  Chris asked if the poster session deadline for 2010 conference could be extended.  He would organize a poster show if the deadline allowed.  
Articles about Sister Libraries:  Peggy and Rebecca suggested they might be able to turn their poster work into an article or two.  Paul will work with Rebecca to produce an article for American Libraries to show how Sister Libraries Committee efforts are moving forward as a result of the collaborative efforts with American Corners.  

Gates Foundation:  Peggy Barker reminded the committee about the Public Library Innovation Program that  is a multi-year funding and review operation to help libraries in developing nations build their reader  and resource base.  

IFLA will meet in Goteborg, Sweden this summer and Carol urged attendance.

The meeting adjourned at 10:15am.
Updates from the field:  Alana McGrattan met with libraries in Albuquerque for partnering with libraries in Ashgabat, Turkmenistan, and was well received by all whom she approached: “I visited the National Library and the Academy of Sciences Library in Ashgabat in October and November as part of a Sister Cities visit. We have also send 5 boxes of books to Ashgabat.  I am continuing to follow up with this project and will have more to report in DC.”
